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Governor’s Task Force to Ensure Retirement Security for All Marylanders

Prince George’s County Delegation Room
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Annapolis, Maryland
August 7,  2014 1:00 p.m. – 3:00 p.m.
Task Force Meeting Notes
Attendance:  All Task Force Members present (Ed Bernard, T Rowe Price, participated via phone, and Diane Oakley, NRIS,  tried to participate via phone but the connection failed)
DLLR Secretary Leonard Howie opened the meeting at 1:10 p.m.
Kathleen Kennedy Townsend (Task Force Chair) presented the meeting’s purpose: What are we going to do for people and how are we going to help them? Lt. Gov. Townsend also said that 401Ks and IRAs and social security were never designed to be enough. In addition, this is not a Democratic issue, nor is it a Republican issue. This is an issue of practicality and inclusion. Maryland will be at the forefront of what has been done and what has been effective.

Task Force members and attendees in the audience introduced themselves.
Senator Rosapepe led a discussion on recent legislation in the Maryland General Assembly. He said that this is definitely a problem in search of a solution and thanked Governor O’Malley for his leadership. Sen. Rosapepe said that Senator Kasemeyer and Senator Jones-Rodwell are very interested in coming up with proactive solutions. He asked: What is the state interest? Sen. Rosapepe said that senior citizens living below the poverty level are an economic development question. A lack of stable retirement income affects the whole state. 

Presentation by Karen Friedman, Pension Rights Center:  

Thanks to Governor  O’Malley, and everyone from the public. Congress is stalled and not having enough money for retirement is people's number one anxiety - more than health, education, or rent. Ms. Friedman says that 40 percent of workers have no retirement and 30 percent have $300 a month to live on. The retirement deficit in this country is $6.6 billion and this not just a national problem. It is a personal problem. Half of all workers do not have a pension or a retirement plan to supplement Social Security. Fifty-three percent of households are not expected to have enough to live on in retirement.
To help solve the problem following the steep decline in the rate of sponsorship in retirement plans, Ms. Friedman said that every retirement system should be universal and open to all. Retirement plans should provide an adequate supply of income and have low fees. In addition, Ms. Friedman said that similar to California’s proposed plan, Maryland should create a state sponsored plan in which money is pooled and professionally invested. States should use economies of scale and negotiating power to create retirement plans where the risk is shared by all and includes multiple employers.
The Chair offered the following questions to review when drafting a state plan: Cost to small businesses? Monthly amount? What will we invest? Who decides? How to sign up? Data is needed on retirement plans in Maryland (AARP agreed to help provide data.) Additional questions are: What are the other states doing and what are other countries doing?
Valerie Ervin: Data and research are needed to determine why Marylanders aren’t participating in existing retirement plans.

Delegate Dana Stein: Different states are in different stages [of the legislative process]. What are the challenges they are facing?

Gary Kleinschmidt:  The facts need to be identified through a study. Fifty percent [of workers participating in retirement plans] is identified but may not be accurate. Let's dig into the numbers to learn why Marylanders aren’t saving for retirement.  

The Chair summarized the discussion and pending research issues:  What is happening in other countries? How much does it cost a small business, per employee, to add a line regarding retirement savings? (Andrew Remo agreed to help provide the answer) 

Steve Hill asked for suggestions from elected officials on what can be done. Can a report address concerns so that [the task force]isn't an academic exercise. 

Delegate Rosenberg: Thinking legislatively, this should not be seen as burden to business. Business should support because they would benefit. There is evidence that people aren’t participating now which means a stronger argument that a state plan would be successful.  
Ed Bernard said that he has information about who participates in plans. This includes why individuals participate and why they do not participate. T. Rowe Price does not have actuary data or those types of figures. 
Senator Rosapepe:  Briefings on paper and orally from the fact group would be helpful, including information on federal proposals, other countries, other states, private sector access and co-mingled option.

The Chair stated that her preference is a monthly check rather than a lump sum. We need people to live out their lives with lifelong financial security which is easier with monthly payments. Australia, for example,  is a lump sum culture. That is important to them. 

Delegate Dana Stein:  Other states have passed similar models. Is there any other opportunity that the state can provide that employers can offer? There are multiple employer plans. Karen Friedman can share other models - other options than secured choice. Connecticut allows an annuity but is investigating how it will be done. There are a lot of questions. 

The Chair discussed next steps, including the schedule of upcoming meetings: Work group meeting on September 12th and a second task force meeting on October 14th [meeting later canceled].  During the second meeting, we may discuss what is going on in other states and other countries, including worker feedback and lessons learned. AARP has information on what is happening in different states on its website. DLLR’s website will have a page for the literature and the comparisons and include a meeting schedule. 

Meeting adjourned at 2:50 p.m.
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